10

PELENNA COMMUNITY COUNCIL

CYNGOR CYMUNED PELENNA

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday 7th December 2015 at Pelenna Valley Community Centre, Tonmawr at 6:30 p.m.

1
Present:
The Chairperson: Cllr. Robert Jenkins.
                           Councillors: Mrs D Evans, Mrs J Evans, M I Jones,

                           P H Lewis, W Pugh (left meeting at 8:00pm.

                           following the discussion on an item in

                           Correspondence relating to the defibrillator)
                           section), J Hurley, C Harffy.         
         In Attendance: The Clerk: David S Mackerras.
         Apologies accepted from: Cllr. D Sparkes, Mrs L Hawkes, 

                                                     M Ellis.   
                                        …………………………......................................................................

2 Declarations of Interest
         Members of Pelenna Property Partnership – Cllrs. W Pugh and

         J Hurley (Pecuniary Interest relating to Outline Planning

         application P2015/0494 both Councillors being Members of the

         Partnership which submitted the application) 
3 Minutes of the previous meeting 
         The minutes of the meeting held on Monday 2nd November
         2015 were approved and signed accordingly by the
         Chairperson. 
  4     Matters arising
Page 1 – Funding for Community Information Boards. Several organisations which were approached for funding have indicated that they are unable to assist. Natural Resources Wales is however supportive, and indicates that it is prepared to direct PCC towards possible sources of Finance.

Clerk to investigate this offer of support.

Page 2 – It was noted that discarded Roadside rubbish between Efail Fach and Tonmawr village has been removed by NPTCBC. However, rather disappointedly, fresh discarded rubbish has replaced the removed items.  

Page 3 – Reply received from Charity ‘Cariad’ which is confident that it will be able to assist PCC in securing funds to support the acquisition of defibrillator/s.

Members agreed that PCC investigates this offer of support if suitable locations can be identified within the Community for effective installation of the equipment.

Page 4 – Awaiting quotation from Local Contractor for replacement of equipment backboards at Johns Terrace playground. However it is anticipated that Marine Ply boards, as originally suggested for the repair, will be approximately £200 each - three required. It was suggested that the use of Buffalo Board may be a suitable hardwearing and cheaper alternative.

Agreed that the use of Buffalo Boards should be investigated with the Contractor.
Page 4 – It was reported that the Johns Terrace playground hedge has now been re-cut by NPTCBC following our complaint. The hedge has been taken down to quite a low level and it was decided that the CMO should be able to maintain on an ongoing basis.        
Cllr Malcolm Jones and Clerk will discuss future hedge maintenance with CMO. 
Enqiries will be made with NPTCBC regarding the repair of loose stonework in the road-facing wall at the site of the former Tonmawr Primary School. The issue has previously been reported to NPTCBC but It is not clear whether the repair has been made. 
5    Neath Port Talbot Council for Voluntary Service 

       presentation.

       Helen Evans of NPTCVS attended and presented an overview
       of the work carried out by the organisation. It was noted that the

       CVS is in a position to assist many voluntary organisations

       within Pelenna Community by providing advice, seeking

       grants to support their activities and development, and to
       provide relevant financial, management and volunteer training.
       It was agreed that PCC will maintain an ongoing relationship

       with NPTCVS, perhaps meeting on a regular six monthly basis.  
       Various questions/queries were raised: one related to the Footprint of operation of NPTCVC, and it was ascertained that this is currently coterminous with NPTCBC. It was thought that the proposed amalgamation of Swansea City Council and NPTCBC, under the Wales Local Authority Reform legislation will impact the future operation of Swansea and Neath Port Talbot CVC.  
        It was proposed that PCC organises an open ‘drop in day’ within the community to promote the activities of NPTCVS.
        It was also suggested that NPTCVS will investigate the possibility of undertaking some training which would be of use to Community Councillors, although it is believed that such training may already be adequately provided for through One Voice Wales.

       Consideration was also given as to whether NPTCVS may be a suitable vehicle to assist the relationship between PCC and Vattenfall Wind Farm.
       Helen was thanked for providing an informative and positive presentation, and she has agreed to act as the initial contact at NPTCVS for PCC.  
6 Neath Port Talbot CBC Member report
    Cllr Martin Ellis was not available to attend the meeting but a   

    comprehensive report had been provided.

    Environment: It was noted from the report that the Coal

    Authority has now removed the majority of sludge from Pelenna

    Ponds. However the wisdom of removing the sludge to another

    location (Welsh Row) to dry out during the Winter months was

    questioned.

    Pontrhydyfen Miner’s Welfare: It was noted that the Coal 

    Industry Social Welfare organisation has been supportive of the

    idea of developing Allotment Gardens behind Morgan’s

    Terrace, and of providing cutting equipment to the Bowls Club.

    It was both disappointing and surprising to note that there is
    doubt for the long term future of the Blue Scar Club.

    Planning Issues: It was noted that the screening time of the film

    ‘The River’ is in fact 7:00pm on Thursday 10th December.      

7     Planning Applications
    This section was moved, by agreement with the Chair, to the
    end of the meeting so that both Partners of the Pelenna

    Property Partnership, who were present – Cllrs. W Pugh and

    Jeremy Hurley could leave the meeting prior to consideration of

    application P2015/0494.  
  8     Correspondence

a. Natural Resources Wales (NRW) – Unable to provide financial assistance to fund Wildlife and historical information boards, but would be happy to support the work which the Community Council wishes to implement. In particular will signpost PCC to grant sources available to support this strand of work.

Clerk to investigate grants with assistance of NRW.

b  Welsh Government – notification that the Draft Local Government (Wales) Bill is in Consultation period which ends 15th February 2016.

     Clerk to send e-link to Members and hard copy to those not e-enabled. Also prepare draft response and place on January meeting Agenda.

c   ABMU Community Health Council is currently seeking new Members. 

     Advertisment available for any Members interested in applying for Membership of ABMU CHC.

d   Local Government Pension Scheme training available at £235 per day to explain working of latest (2014) scheme.

     Noted. Clerk feels able to operate scheme with support from Swansea City Pension department staff. No training required.
e   Notice of City of Swansea Pension Fund AGM – 16th December – 3pm Civic Centre, Swansea.

     Clerk hopes to attend.

f    Ramblers Cymru keen to work with Community and Town Councils to exercise rights to help protect and improve paths in Pelenna area.

     Noted.
g   Request for Financial Assistance for Marie Curie Nurses in Neath Port Talbot.

     Unable to assist as outside rules of PCC.

h   NPTCBC Rural Development Plan ‘Working with Nature’ project – Countryside department developing a three year plan to deliver environmental improvements, and wishes to work in partnership with PCC. Financial contribution would be required from PCC.

     Noted, but PCC unable and unwilling to contribute to this proposed partnership.

i    Institute of Cemetery and Crematoria management – response to queries raised by Cemetery sub-committee on the matter of previously own plots.

     These matters are delegated to Cemetery sub committee for consideration. Committee will meet at 4:00pm.  on 5th January to consider and recommend any action .

j.   Charity ‘Cariad’ feels that it can help to raise money to support the acquisition of defibrillators to Pelenna Community, and provide training for operators as necessary.

     Clerk to investigate fund raising.

9      Reports

    Communities Maintenance report :
· CMO has planted a large number of daffodil and tulip bulbs through the community and at the entrance to Macpelah Cemetery.
· Last cut of the season has been made at the rear of

    Tonmawr Community Centre, with the building being

    power washed and drains cleared in preparation for the

    Winter.
· Broken wood on seat at Lewis Street, Pontrhydyfen has been identified and will be repaired.

· Final grass cut of the season has been made at Twyn-y-Pandy embankment, Pontrhydyfen.

· A considerable amount of litter (6 bags) have been

    cleared from Tonmawr Sports Centre.

· Concern has been expressed over the amount of litter

    strewn outside the Coast to Coast building. A letter will

    be sent to the Company asking them to respect the

    Community.
· It was noted that litter is a community wide problem.

· Winter programme of tree cutting, overhangs and bushes

has been started. 

Playgrounds

· Repairs carried out on fencing at Johns Terrace.
· NPTCBC has re-cut hedge at Johns Terrace to a low level and to a good standard. It is hoped that the CMO will now be able to continue forward with the maintainance of this hedge.   
    Clerk’s report – Account balances at 4th December  2015
    Community Council Account – cheque book  £  2,834.27Cr.

    Community Council Instant Access Account  £  1,382.40Cr.

    Communities First Account – cheque book         £100.00Cr.

    Macpelah Cemetery Account – cheque book £  6,505.40Cr.     

    Swansea Building Society                                   £  23.36Cr.

    Total balances at 4th December 2015 - £10,845.43; at 4th November £13,354.71    
    Total banking YTD (to 04/12 /15)                        £27,161.81
    Total expenditure payments YTD (to 04/12 /15)  £24,958.88  
         Income/Expenditure to date 

         Comparison of Actual and Budget document had been

         Produced and were circulated. This showed overall income
         £2,248 higher than anticipated. This was largely due to extra
         cemetery income of £635 and grant income received of £1,100
         which was not budgeted. It also showed that overall  

         expenditure was lower than expectation by £1,439. There were
         some small savings, but also some small overspends in cost
         centres such as Travel expenses £698, Community
         Engagement £144 and Cemetery Administration £666   

         It was noted that both Tonmawr and Pontrhydyfen Community 

         Centres have now provided copies of their Accounts, and that

         they both show the need to receive ongoing Financial Support

         from PCC as their rental income was low.

         Members were reminded that the PCC Budget for 2016/17 
         Is scheduled to be presented at the January meeting. It was
         decided that in preparing the budget, the Clerk should make
         every effort to confine the overall budget increase to 2% if at
         all possible. The Clerk was also directed to confine proposed
         wage and salary increases to 1% in line with present Public
         Sector pay restraint. Members were encouraged to submit
         their view on individual cost centre expenditure prior to the
         Christmas holiday.

         The Clerk will aim to produce a proposal for the draft budget
         prior to Christmas which may then be considered by the
         Finance Committee for onward submission with

         Recommendations, to the January meeting of the full

         Community Council. 

         The Clerk disclosed that he had applied to the Windfarm 

         Governance Board for a Director’s post, but had failed to

         secure an interview. PCC Members expressed concern that

         PCC will not be represented on the Board, and were

         supportive of the Clerk in his complaint submission to
         Vattenfall in respect of Pelenna representation on this body.
         It was agreed that the Clerk would accompany the Chair and

         the another representative Member to the Windfarm
         construction liaison meeting scheduled for 24th February. 

         Macpelah cemetery:
         Income                       Budget  YTD £1,675  Actual £2,310
          Expenditure budget

          Grass cutting               Budget  YTD £1,515     Actual  £ 1,098  
         General Maintenance Budget   YTD £   335     Actual  £        0 

         Health & Safety          Budget YTD £      335     Actual  £       0    
         Admin costs                Budget YTD £     335     Actual  £1,001
         Administration costs are considerably higher than budget
         because it includes a number of expenses not budgeted:
         Conveyancing/Legal fees, Newspaper notices – Western Mail
         and South Wales Evening Post. 

          Income – 1 Plot sold £500;  Interments £750; Donations
         £1,060
· Grass was cut in late November in preparation for Christmas family visits. This will be the last cut of the season.
· A local resident prepares and bags waste for regular collection from the Cemetery by NPTCBC recycling team.It was agreed that this act of kindness will be rewarded by the presentation of a bottle of Whiskey. Cllr. Jeremy Hurley agreed to personally donate the gift for which he was thanked.   
· Front entrance and surrounds have been checked and are clear and tidy.
· Boundary walls are in reasonable order.
· General upkeep of cemetery is satisfactory. There are brambles growing on a few plots.
· ICCM advice has been received on some issues relating to the management of the Cemetery. It was agreed that this advice will be considered at a meeting of the Cemetery sub committee on 5th January 2016 
        Other reports: Attendance for all Members was reported to be

        compliant with minimum requirements.

        Chair report

   There was no report.
10      Health & Safety

   Nothing to report

11      Payment of Accounts

        02/11/15 – 06/12/15
        Pre VAT.

       Payments

       Wages and Salaries at resolved Council rates
       Inland Revenue – November 2015 – E’es contribution       128.36                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       

                                                                 E’r NI Contribution      11.40
       Pensions – November 2015 – Employees contribution        43.52

                                                       Employers premium           186.68

       Vodafone – November                                                         40.83
       Staples - Stationery                                                                7.36                    

                      Postage Stamps                                                    68.16

       Clerk – November Travel expenses                                   151.96
       Martins Garden Services – Macpelah Grass cutting          366.00

       Chair Allowance – distributed as Chair request as follows:

                                    St Teilos Church                                     70.00

                                    Tonmawr Mission                                    70.00

                                    Macpelah Chapel                                    70.00

       Receipts

       Bank Interest - November                                                      0.06
       Macpelah Interment                                                           250.00
       SPO Rent                                                                           500.00

       Planning (deferred from Agenda item number 7) 
       At this point of the meeting Cllrs. W Pugh and J Hurley(Members

       of the Pelenna Property partnership) had left the meeting.                                               

       Planning Application number: P2015/0494 was presented for

       consideration.
       Site Address: Land adjacent to Sports Centre, Tonmawr, 

       Port Talbot, SA12 9UR.
       Proposed Development – Outline development of 17 dwellings

       together with matters of access, layout and drainage.
       Applicant: Pelenna Property partnership Ltd.

       Address of applicant: 42 Johns Terrace, Tonmawr, Port Talbot,

       SA12 9UR. 

       Agent: Graham Carlisle, CDN Planning (Wales) Ltd.,
       7 St James Crescent, Uplands, Swansea, SA1 6DP. 

       Members welcomed the development and considered the site to

       be suitable for the proposal. The development would be a

       healthy boost for the local economy.  Members eagerly look
       forward to seeing detailed proposals for the site.

12    Date of Next meeting
  Monday 4th January 2016. The meeting will commence at
  7:00pm. at Pontrhydyfen Community Centre. 

       Chair …………………………………………
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